Westmoreland Town Board
Public Hearing-Preliminary Budget

Regular Meeting

October 12, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this Public Hearing to order at 6:00 P.M., October 12, 2015 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, David Husted, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present, Burton Seymour Jr and Two (2) high school seniors. 

The Bookkeeper, Diane Rolewicz presented each Board member with a copy of the Preliminary Budget. Supervisor Eisnor stated that all the change discussed in the Budget Meetings were made as well as the following:

1. General Fund; 7310.400- Youth Services; was increased from $5,000.00 to $6,500.00.  Supervisor Eisnor said he would like to provide additional funding to the youth programs next year and will devise an equation to distribute the funds equitably among the recipients.

Discussion continued on whether additional funds are required based on the fact that the line item was not fully utilized in past years.   
2. The Supervisor also clarified that General Fund; 8020.100- Planning Personal Services; was increased from $750.0 to $1,100.00.  This was done because the Planning Board Secretary has already exhausted the 2015 budgeted amount.  The Supervisor does not want this to happen again next year.

3. Highway Fund; 5112.200- Permanent Improvements- Capital Outlay; is over budget by $22,701.26 this year.  Supervisor Eisnor spoke with the Highway Clerk who indicated that it is because the CHIPS funding has not been received yet.  Once it is, the Highway will be fine.  The Supervisor is proposing an increase in that fund for 2016 to $112,000.00.
4. Highway Fund; 5130.200- Machinery-Equipment; was reduced from $267,000.00 to $226,000.00 because the Board decided not to approve the purchase of another pickup truck.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the problems with Schieferstine Road.  He referred to documentation in past year Agreements to Spend Highway Funds proving that Schieferstine Road was oil and stones twice in one year.  He feels that is when all the problems started.  He explained that the Highway Superintendent plans to do Lowell-Greenway Road this year.  Councilperson Pritchard feels that Schieferstine Road is in much more need of repair than Lowell-Greenway Road.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the $400,000.00 loss of assessed value in the Westmoreland Lighting District.  The Assessor has determined that this is due to National Grid applied for and received a reduction in their assessed value.  In order generate enough income to cover our cost; we will need to increase the lighting district tax substantially.  He asked the Bookkeeper to determine how much of an increase will be needed.  

Councilperson Pritchard suggested offsetting the increase in the Westmoreland Lighting District Tax by reducing the Estimated Dwelling Unit (EDU) charges applied to Westmoreland Water District residents by $10.00 per year. 

The Supervisor clarified the proposed 4% raise stating that it does not include Planning Board Chairman, Planning Board Members, Zoning Board Chairman, Zoning Board Members, Meter Readers and Court Attendant.  The Highway Superintendent, Deputy Highway Superintendent and Highway personnel would all receive a 2% raise.
Margaret Leone, Tax Collector asked the Supervisor for Board approval to increase the late fee on delinquent tax payments from $1.00 to $2.00.

129 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to increase the delinquent tax late fee to $2.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

The Bookkeeper calculated the amount of increase need in the Westmoreland Lighting District to be 30%; from .461805 to .6025.

130 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to amend the 2016 Budget to reflect an increase in the tax rate of the Westmoreland Lighting District to .6026%.  This motion was seconded by Councilperson Brown.  A roll call vote resulted as follows:


Supervisor Eisnor-   AYE


Councilperson Hebbard-   AYE

 
Councilperson Brown- AYE

Councilperson Husted-   AYE


Councilperson Pritchard-   AYE

By unanimous decision Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.

131 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to reduce the Estimated Dwelling Unit (EDU) charge in the Westmoreland Water District by $10.00 per EDU per year ($5.00 per EDU per billing).  A short discussion followed concerning the increase in costs associated with the additional testing that is now required.  The motion was then seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

There being no one wishing to address the Board and no other budget issues to resolve, Supervisor Eisnor closed the Public Hearing at 6:25 P.M.

At 6:30 P.M. Supervisor Eisnor called the Regular Town Board meeting to order.  The Board was joined by Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Codes Officer Gary Schreppel, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane, and three (3) residents.

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden asked if the Board could have someone look at the cherry tree nearest the Reading Center.  She stated that it appears to be dying and a couple of limbs; if not the whole tree; need to come down. 

Mark Crane addressed the Board asking what the Zoning is on Martin Drive and when it had been change.  He stated that if it was changed to an R# district, it will become a nightmare for the Town and should be changed back to an R4 district.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that is something he would like to discuss at the next All Boards meeting and asked Mr. Crane when he would be available.  Mr. Crane stated he would let the Supervisor know.

Scott Tarkowski advised the Board that a committee of five (5) people has been established.  Mr. Tarkowski stated a free movie night is scheduled for September 18, 2015 at the Town Park and passed out flyers.  This is the committees’ first effort to promote community awareness and possibly generate funding for the pool.
Mr. Tarkowski told the Board that the Movie Night at the Park raised about $800.00.  They have planned a second movie night at the Westmoreland High Scholl on November 21, 2015.  They have been working with the Attorney and their incorporation is moving forward.  The next step will be the 501C3.  Discussion turned to the pool and how a huge snapping turtle got into it.  
There being no others wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl (Buckey) Eddy reported; 

      A)  Finished the Sidewalk project
      B)   Worked on the Practice football field at the Town Park
      C)   Picked up brush
      D)   Roadside mowing
      E)   Attended the Highway Superintendents Conference in Saratoga Springs

Councilperson Hebbard asked the Highway Superintendent how much was spent on the Sidewalk Project.  He would like to extend the sidewalks from the Middle School 165’ south on NYS Route 233 to Rising Stars, then turn east another 50’ to meet with what will eventually be the entrance to the walking trail.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that the Highway Department will not have the time to take on that project this year, they have sand and salt to mix and put up in the salt shed to prepare for the plowing season.  Councilperson Pritchard added that NYS Route 233 is a State road and permits would have to be obtained prior to any work being done.  Councilperson Husted suggested that possibly the State would put in the sidewalks.  

Councilperson Husted asked Superintendent Eddy how the new roller is.  The Superintendent replied that they just got it here, but it is nice.

Councilperson Hebbard commented on the County’s repair work on the corner of Stop 7 Road and East South Street.  He stated it was a marginal job at best and asked if the Town should notify the County that it is not acceptable.  The Highway Superintendent stated that it won’t do any good.

Highway Superintendent Eddy stated he got three (3) bids for a dump trailer:

	Retailer
	Size
	Color
	GVW
	Hoist
	Finish
	Price

	Clinton Tractor
	7'X12'
	Red
	15,000
	single
	powder coated
	$8,200.00 

	Northland Motors
	6'X12'
	Black
	13,800
	double
	enamel paint
	$7,450.00 

	Trackside
	6'X12'
	Black
	unknown
	double
	enamel paint
	$7,550.00 


The Highway Superintendent recommends purchasing through Northland Motors.  Councilperson Husted asked if the trailer needed sides.  Superintendent Eddy stated yes, but the Highway Department could build them and use a tarp from an old plow.  Councilperson Husted stated he thinks the double hoist would be best for what they needed it for and that the Northland Motors quote seemed to be the best deal. 

132 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to purchase a 7’X12’ dump trailer from Clinton Tractor for $8,200.00.  Supervisor Eisnor, Councilpersons Pritchard, Brown and Hebbard voted AYE.  Councilperson Husted voted NAY.  The motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

      I am currently working on the 5217’s and compiling the new addresses to give to the County.  The County has gone completely paperless this year which forces the Assessor to print out a considerable amount of paper for his files. 

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Gary Schreppel submitted the following building permit report;
	Month
	Sept. 15
	         Westmoreland 
	 Septic Systems Monthly Report
	Building Permits/ 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	9/1/15
	2015-0086
	Andron 
	Timothy
	6864 Lowell Road
	302.000-2-42
	Addition/Alteration
	$40.00

	9/3/15
	2015-0087
	Collins
	Michael
	5303 Graves Road
	303.000-1-66.4
	Garage
	$90.00

	9/3/15
	2015-0088
	Farda
	Katie
	46 Martin Drive
	327.000-6-19.6
	Residence
	$150.00

	9/10/15
	2015-0089
	Leone
	Pasqual
	5721 Eureka Road
	288.000-2-51.3
	Garage
	$87.00

	9/10/15
	2015-0090
	Chubbuck
	James
	5962 Lower Lawrence Street
	288.000-2-22.7
	Garage/Addition
	$30.00

	9/15/15
	2015-9993
	Smith
	Nancy
	6034 NYS Route 26
	288.000-1-1.1
	Area Variance
	$50.00

	9/15/15
	2015-0091
	Foppes
	Jeannine
	7751 Stone Road
	303.000-1-32
	Porch
	$20.00

	9/22/15
	2015-0092
	Hooks
	Crispin
	4680 Deans Highway
	325.000-1-8
	Garage
	$67.00

	9/22/15
	2015-0093
	Ambrose
	 Matthew
	7627 Acee Lane
	315-000-1-37.2
	Shed
	$20.00

	9/24/15
	2015-0094
	Mullin
	 James
	7038 NYS Route 5
	326.000-2-42.2
	Addition/Residential
	$48.00

	9/29/15
	2015-9992
	Two Brothers
	Contracting
	7391 Cider Street
	303.000-1-66.2
	Site Plan
	$150.00

	9/29/15
	2015-0095
	Bohn
	Donna
	3 Hillcrest Drive
	274.000-1-21.3
	Garage
	$53.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$805.00


Codes Officer Schreppel announced that the Elliott case on Dix Road is finally settled to the Courts satisfaction.  Supervisor Eisnor passed a couple of addresses for Codes to investigate.
Councilperson Husted commented on the two (2) houses on NYS Route 233 that only have insulation wrap on them and questioned whether there was something we could do about that.  Codes Officer Schreppel stated that the only requirement is that the structure has a protective wrap.  He will send out letters but would have no recourse in the event the homeowner does not comply.
Councilperson Husted also advised the Codes Officer that the Town of Westmoreland road sign; near Camelot Village; heading south on NYS Route 233 is very worn and barely legible.  The Codes Officer stated that was not within his jurisdiction and referred to the Highway Superintendent.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied the NYS Route 233 is a State road and the road signs are the State DPW responsibility.

The Supervisor then referenced the Water District Report submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint.   




Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed UFPO dig requests

· All hydrants in the Water system will be flushed in October.
Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· All hydrants in the Water system will be flushed in October.

· Performed UFPO dig requests

· There are several shut-offs on French Road and Newman Drive that have to be repaired.  The pipes that are sticking up on residents lawns will be cut down and repaired so they sit at ground level.  This will probably take several days to complete.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· All hydrants in the Water system will be flushed in October.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;      

     In September we loaned out 988 items, registered three new patrons, and purchased twenty-four new books for $358.92.  On September 14th seven people at the book club read and discussed: To Kill a Mockingbird” by Harper Lee.  The next book to read is “Go Set a Watchman”, her latest release. 

The Supervisor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorney’s Report.
Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;
      1.  Street Lighting Contract Issues; and
      2.  Westmoreland Summer Activities Association. 
Attorney Mattacola stated that the issue between Troy and Banks and Computel has been satisfied.
The Attorney asked the Supervisor if he had heard any more about the County’s lawsuit.  Supervisor Eisnor replied no, but they are moving forward.  They still believe that the “W” number assigned to the Towns claim, while insured with the County, remain the County’s liability exposure.  The Supervisor provided the Attorney with a copy of a letter from the NYS Workers Comp Board explaining that this is not the case.
The Supervisor thanked Attorney Mattacola and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported; 
In September, the Town Clerk’s office sold eight (8) new dog licenses; renewed forty-nine (49) individual dog licenses and one (1) purebred license for $401.00.  Of that, $71.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $330.00.

On September 4, 2015 seventeen (17) late notices were sent out for dogs due in August 2015.  Renewal notices, for seventy-six (76) dogs due in October, were sent out September 20, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $4,618.00, of which the Town realized $244.85 in commissions. 

Five (5) marriage licenses were sold for $200.00, $112.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $87.50. Seven (7) certified copies were issued for $70.00; twelve (12) building permit fees were received for $805.00.

Ten (10) permanent handicapped permits and one (1) temporary permit were issued or renewed during the month.

Communications received:

1. Office of the NYS Comptroller- notice of state aid payment.

2. Office of the NYS Comptroller – Fiscal Stress Monitoring System Status Notification.

3. Oneida County Department of Finance- Annual NYS RPS Licensing system bill.

4. Cohen Law Group- Offer of Legal Assessment of Cable Franchise matters.

Checks received:

1. Bank of Utica



certificate interest
  
$        315.07

2. Clark Mills Fire 


fuel



$        142.51

3. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel August


$        190.84

4. Joseph Chubbuck


culvert pipe installation

$        300.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers- August

$     8,613.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont- August

$   12,339.00

7. Dale Kessler



culvert pipe installation

$        300.00    

8. Michael Polacelli


culvert pipe installation

$        300.00    


9. Westmoreland Fire Dept.

fuel



$        818.08

10. Westmoreland Fire Dept.





$        181.99

11. Westmoreland Central School
fuel July


$     1,681.27
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the clerk for her report.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that the Town Park will be closing October 31, 2015.  They had an incident at the Park today and a police report will be filed tomorrow. 
Councilperson Hebbard also provided additional information on solar panels.  The lifespan of a solar panel is 20 to 25 years, but the installation work is only guaranteed to 10 years.  The inverters are not covered by warranty at all.  He spoke with Bill Gibson, a retired GE worker who is very knowledgeable on the subject.  Mr. Gibson has agreed to work with the Town in obtaining the right type of solar panels should the Town decide to proceed.

Councilperson Pritchard announced that he was one of thirty applicants chosen to sit on the Land Use Leader Institute sponsored by Cornell Cooperative Extension.  He added that the Board had agreed to pay his registration fee at the last Board meeting, however Oneida County Executive, Anthony Picente, has agreed to pay each participates application fee.  Councilperson Pritchard stated that as a member he will be responsible for identifying agricultural distress within Oneida County.  He welcomed the Board members ideas or suggestions.
Supervisor Eisnor stated he had no additional information on the ARGO Grant of the County Comp Litigation.

The Supervisor asked Attorney Mattacola if the agreement has been completed for the Snowmobile Club in regard to the storage structure they have asked to build on Town Property.  Attorney Mattacola replied that a draft version is in the works.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that the Attorney was able to negotiate a deal with Troy and Banks regarding the energy audit and a resolution is needed to proceed.

133 a motion was advanced by Supervisor Eisnor, seconded by Councilperson Brown, to pay Troy and Banks $2,404.19 and Computel $5,289.21 and to allow the Supervisor to sign a release with Troy and Banks.  A discussion continued on what the findings were and how the franchise audit is progressing.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
134 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard to approve the 2016 Budget as amended at the Public Hearing.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Pritchard.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor commented on how poor the outside lighting is at the Reading Center.  With the tax season arriving soon he would like to add additional lighting.  He asked Bearse Electric to quote on new lighting.  Rick Bearse of Bearse Electric quoted $750.00 to install a new slim light LED wall pack, up high, over the sunburst on the Reading Center peak.  It could be controlled by the same photo eye currently in place. 
135 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to install one slim line, LED wall pack on the Reading Center gable for $750.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor referred the Board to conversations that took place during the budget meetings regarding the equipment need for the Town Park, specifically new soccer goals and football goalposts.  He stated that there are sufficient funds left in the 2015 budget to purchase one set of soccer nets this year and then one set and the goalposts next year.
136 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to purchase one set of soccer nets for the Town Park for $4,800.00.  This notion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, all Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

The Supervisor reminded the Board that one (1) Planning Board and one (1) Zoning Board seat will be up for appointment in January.  The Supervisor asked that if any Board member one knew of anyone interested in either of these positions to let him know.

137 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the Town Clerk, Supervisor and Codes reports.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

138 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the minutes of September 14, 2015 with a correction to motion #120 stating the registration fee for Councilperson Pritchard to apply for Land Use Leader Institute sponsored by Cornell Cooperative Extension be changed from $35.00 to $100.00.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor indicated his desire to impose a moratorium on used car lots.  Attorney Mattacola stated it would require a local law, public hearing and a zoning change.  The Attorney suggested that all proposed changes the Town is considering be included in the local law.  Supervisor Eisnor agreed and indicated he would meet with both the Planning Board and the Zoning Board.

139 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #241 through #266, which totals $148,144.12.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

140 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Husted to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows;

Tindall Water


voucher #10

which total
$       105.00   Westmoreland Water

vouchers #66- #71
which total
$    1,089.63



Spencer Water


voucher #14-15

which total
$        892.20

Camelot Water


voucher #5

which total
$    9,452.30

All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
141 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Husted, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #336 through #381, which total $30,687.14.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Councilperson Brown spoke of the Fire Commissioners meeting he and Supervisor Eisnor attended.  During this meeting the Fire Commissions entertained quotes from various Workers Comp programs.  It is their intent to leave the program we are currently in and go out on their own.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular Board meeting will be on November 9, 2015 at 6:30 P.M. The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Councilperson Pritchard reiterated to the attendees that the only tax rate increase for 2016 will be in the Westmoreland Lighting District.  All other rates will remain at par.
Roger Doyle, President of Westmoreland Little League thanked the Board and the Highway Department for all their support this year.

142 There being no one wishing to address the Board, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:23 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
